I had thought that my report on Boxer JKD of a couple of weeks ago would be my last for a while, but it has received a far greater reaction than I could have imagined.  The most important point is that I will now be getting some USG (urine specific gravity) readings from elsewhere in the world.  We therefore should be able to verify whether or not this screen can indeed detect ‘hidden’ cases.  I should however emphasise again that I am primarily looking for information on sibs of affected cases, with parents also if possible, rather than from random sampling of dogs throughout the breed, even though this too might tell us something.  Would anyone who thinks they can help further please get in touch.
For those breeders who are thinking about trying out USG scoring for themselves I should provide an update: 1. I am advised that dipstix were designed for use in humans and are somewhat unreliable.  Use of a hand-held refractometer, which most vets have in their surgeries, is to be preferred; and this simple tool can even be purchased for home use for about £60.  2. Do remember that use of USG scores for our purpose is still experimental.  There are no set guidelines but, based on what we have found so far, the most worrying scores are under 1.020, with under 1.025 worth consideration, but this is only true if such low scores are consistently obtained.  3. Rechecking to ascertain consistency should be done over weeks rather than days.  4. Do remember the USG screen looks for evidence of unaffected dogs that have a double dose of JKD (homozygotes).  It does not detect the single dose carriers (heterozygotes), so a high/normal score does not mean that a dog is clear of the gene.
Cecilie Strømstad, who is now checking out the USG screen in Norwegian Boxers, suggests use of a further economical but highly sensitive screen that might help identify ‘hidden’ JKD cases.  This screen checks for an abnormal urine protein:creatinine ratio (UPC).  It might be worth trying this screen, but I think it can only be done by commercial labs through your vet.  The cost is quite low however; one estimate obtained was £12.50.   I’d be interested to hear of any results.

Cecilie also confirms how difficult it is to get owners to cooperate with such experimental testing.  As such I feel I must acknowledge the tremendous efforts made by Janice Mair and Yvonne Miller in tracking down and obtaining sib urine samples from hesitant owners everywhere, not of course forgetting the zealous efforts of Sharon McCurdy with her own tragic early litters.  Without their determination to get to the bottom of this JKD problem none of this screening would have been possible.  
